
Letters

Sir,
With reference to the article by Bateman
et al (January Journal, p.20) about pre-
scribing performance in general practice, I
was already aware of some of these so-
called performance indicators since I prac-
tice in the area that this research has been
done in. I must say that I find it difficult to
believe that the authors really think that
using Amitriptyline, for example, as a
large proportion of antidepressant pre-
scribing it an indicator of good prescribing
since it tends to have one of the worst
side-effect profiles of antidepressants. I
would also like to hear them defend their
exclusion of the SSRIs in their Good
Prescribing Table, since, as we all know,
the choice of antidepressant for a particu-
lar patient is mainly dependant on the
side-effects profile of that antidepressant,
and in a lot of cases, a Tricyclic antide-
pressant is not the best first-line treatment.

I look forward to hearing any other
views and replies to this very important
issue since, once again, general practition-
ers appear to be trying to be measured by a
standard which is dubious to say the least.

Joss BRAY

Medical Group Centre
Durham Road
Birtley
County Durham DH3 2QT

Women's views of their first
antenatal visit

Sir,
The shape of the maternity services is
undergoing a national review and the
funding arrangements for maternity ser-
vices are also about to alter, which will
give GPs a greater role in determining
patterns of care. Detailed information that

focuses on aspects such as where care is
provided and who provides it is needed to
guide these changes. This letter gives
information on the type of professional
that women preferred to see at their first
antenatal visit and compares this with the
actual professional encountered. The
information is part of a larger study con-
ducted in the Yorkshire Region.
From each of six selected maternity

districts that offered a variety of patterns
of care, 120 eligible women were ran-
domly selected (total 720) and sent a
postal questionnaire when they were
between 4 and 8 weeks post partum. The
overall response rate was 520 (72%).
Most women reported that at their first
antenatal visit they had seen the 'midwife
only' (28%) or the 'GP only' (28%).
Twenty-four per cent of women had seen
the GP and midwife together, but a much
greater number (38%) would have liked
this combination. Further analysis found
that most women (59%) did see their pre-
ferred carer(s). This is a similar finding to
other papers3'4 which have reported that
women tend to like what they have expe-
rienced. However, we have also found
that this is not always the case and that
many women saw carers who would not
have been their preference. Table I shows
the breakdown of who the women actual-
ly saw by who they would have liked to
have seen for the 503 women for whom
full data were available. The diagonal
bold type shows the number of women
who did see the carer or combination of
carers that they preferred. The GP and
midwife (75%), or the midwife and hos-
pital doctor (72%) combinations were
preferred to either 'midwife only' (46%)
or 'GP only' (55%).

These differences were statistically sig-
nificant (X2 = 27.7, P<0.0001), showing
that women's tendency to prefer the type
of care they had received was greater for
some types of care than others. Inspection
of the data showed that these patterns
were similar in each district.

Table 1. Who women preferred to see and who these women actually saw.

Women who prefer to see these carers

Women who actually MW GP+ GP MW+ Others Total
saw these carers MW HD

MW ONLY 64 51 4 16 4 139
MW+GP 10 88 13 3 4 118
GP ONLY 13 41 78 4 6 142
MW+HD 7 10 1 54 3 75
Others 3 3 3 4 16 29

Total 97 193 99 81 33 503

J HIRST

T DOWSWELL

J HEWISON

RJ LILFORD

Institute of Epidemiology and Health Services
Research
34 Hyde Terrace
University of Leeds
Leeds LS2 9LN
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The African experience

Sir,
I suppose the idea took root about 18
months ago when the rigours of general
practice were getting me down.
Sabbaticals were written into the Contract,
the FHSA were agreeable, my partners
said OK through gritted teeth and with
green eyes, and i had a ready-made locum
since an ex-trainee was available. All I had
to do was decide what to do with it. I
briefly toyed with a Fine Arts course at
Christie's in London, but suddenly a job
was advertised in the BMJ for a 6-month
post in a rural hospital in Zululand. I wrote
off my application and was delighted to be
accepted - I think they were fooled by
my previous experience as a ship's sur-
geon!
A mountain of paperwork later, I left

the UK for Ubombo, in the north Natal. I
spent the first week in Johannesburg with
some friends, and visited Soweto, which
was quite an eye opener. Joburg felt a very
dangerous place and I was glad to get to
Ubombo, but somewhat dismayed to find
that the first patient was a lady whose
large bowel was protruding through a
knife wound inflicted by a jealous rival in
love! Amazingly, the bowel was not per-
forated and she survived little the worse
for wear.
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Succeeding days saw a huge variety of
unfamiliar tropical diseases including bil-
harzia, malaria, typhoid, kwashiorkor, TB
and snake bites - I was saved only by the
Oxford Handbook of Clinical Practice, a
textbook on tropical diseases, and some
super WHO publications on Third World
medicine. Obstetrics played a large part in
the daily routine as well, and an early
emergency was a twin pregnancy at 34
weeks with a cord prolapse. However, my
week's study leave learning how to do
Caesarean sections served me well, and a
further week's crash course in spinal
anaesthesia also proved a Godsend - on
one occasion I did the anaesthetic, the
operation and resuscitated the baby - a
far cry from daily life in Trowbridge!

There were six full time doctors and
two part-timers. We managed 300 beds,
and because some had to share, sometimes
400 patients. Each doctor ran a ward -
mine was paediatrics. Kwashiorkor, snake
bites and bums were all common, and the
stoicism and acceptance of suffering
meant that nurses often needed persuading
that pain relief was a worthwhile treat-
ment - they thought I was pretty namby-
pamby - I wished they could meet some
of my British patients! It certainly felt like
proper doctoring and the rewards were
enormous. In this doctor-centred environ-
ment, the patients were undemanding,
always grateful and often would sleep
overnight in the outpatient department
until we were able to see them. No
Patient's Charter here!
The lows were keenly felt too: HIV

prevalence is 20% and we saw many
young people die. What an enormous
problem is now in store for Africa as
AIDS starts taking its toll.

Another part of the job was to visit out-
lying clinics, on wheels or in the air.
These clinics were right out in the bush,
and there would be a queue of people in a
field, nowhere to examine anyone and no
confidentiality whatever. I ended up man-
aging 3-min consultations, but then expec-
tations were not high and counselling was
pretty low on the list.

After a brief but welcome holiday in
Zanzibar, it was time to return home, and
once again, I'm plunged into a world of
fundholding, computers and appointments
which never seem long enough. But curi-
ously I do feel refreshed and more able to
cope with it- I can only hope the feeling
will see me through this latest 'flu epi-
demic! So my advice to anyone thinking
about a sabbatical is -just do it!

IAN SWAN
Wellclose
10 Newtown
Bradford on Avon

Direct access to CT screening

Sir,
Both the Royal College of General
Practitioners and the Royal College of
Radiologists recommend that GPs and
hospital clinicians should, where possi-
ble, have equivalent access to radiologi-
cal services.' Our district general hospital
offers GPs direct access to CT scanning.
We recently made a 6-month retrospec-
tive study of the initial use of the service,
reviewing CT request and scan result for
each patient, and sending a questionnaire
to the referring GP; a comparative popu-
lation of hospital outpatients was also
assessed.
A total of 95 GP patients were referred,

with almost half of the practices in the
area using the service at least once
(22/45). Sixty-three per cent of the
patients were referred for brain scan, 32%
for lumbar spine scan and 5% for abdom-
inal scan. With regard to the spine scans,
the clinical indications used and the pro-
portion of abnormalities found compared
favourably with the hospital group (Table
1). However, with regard to the brain
scans, only 10% of the GP group have an
abnormal finding, compared to 25% in
the hospital group (Table 1).

Questionnaire responses indicated that
almost all referring GPs found the service
helpful (98%). In particular, the scan
result allowed a change in the proposed
management in 90% of cases. Fifty-nine
CT scans were performed instead of
immediate hospital referral and only 22
of these patients were subsequently
referred.
The use of spinal CT by GPs demon-

strates the effectiveness of open access;
results were similar to reported series2
and satisfaction was high. The relatively
low rate of positive brain scans probably
reflects the high proportion of scans per-
formed for the investigation of headache

Table 1. Spine and brain CT scans performed during the study period. The main data set
refers to those scans requested by GPs. Figures in brackets represent all patients
referred from hospital OPD during the same period.

Spine Brain

Reason Reason
for referral Total Abnormal for referral Total Abnormal

Pain 8 1 Headache 27 1
(10) (3) (4) (0)

Pain and neuro 22 9 Neuro+headache 33 5
(42) (17) (57) (15)

Total 30 10 (33%) Total 60 6 (10%)
(52) [20 (38%)] (61) [15 (25%)J

alone (Table 1 ).3 Although there are no
specific guidelines for CT brain scan,
such investigations clearly involve signif-
icant cost and radiation exposure, and the
use of scanning in the absence of clear
neurological symptoms or signs may be
critisized. We have now established local
guidelines for direct access CT.

Overall, we believe that direct access
to CT benefits patient care. In our study,
hospital referral was avoided in a sub-
stantial proportion of patients, thereby
reducing burden on hard-pressed out-
patient departments. Furthermore, since
many direct access patients would even-
tually have been scanned from hospital,
overall costs may have been reduced.
Finally, in those patients in whom subse-
quent hospital referral was necessary, the
GP was able to refer appropriately, there-
by avoiding delay in treatment. In conclu-
sion, therefore, we hope that our
favourable experience with direct access
CT will encourage such provision by
other hospitals.

SUSAN E KEARNEY

CHRIS F LOUGHRAN

Department of Radiology
Macclesfield District General Hospital
Victoria Road
Macclesfield SKIO 3BL
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